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Chair’s Announcements 

John Tarjan, ICAS Chair 

MEETING MINUTES 
Tuesday, December 2, 2008
10:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 

Crowne Plaza Hotel - San Francisco International Airport 
Members Present:

CSU: Bob Buckley, John Tarjan, Mark Van Selst, Darlene Yee-Melichar
CCC: Dan Crump, Mark Wade Lieu, Richard Mahon, Jane Patton, Michelle Pilati

UC:  Mary Croughan, Stephen McLean, Henry Powell 
Guests Present:

Julie Adams (CCC Executive Director); Bill Jacobs (BOARS Vice Chair, substituting for Sylvia Hurtado); Sue Wilbur (UC Director of Undergraduate Admissions - by phone); Harold Levine (UC Representative - by phone); Martha Winnacker (UC Executive Director).
I.
Chair’s Announcements 

Chair Tarjan welcomed ICAS members to the meeting, and members introduced themselves. Chair Tarjan announced that Ann Peacock, Executive Director of the CSU Academic Senate will be retiring. Chair Tarjan reminded ICAS members that appointments need to be made from each segment to the IGETC Standards Review Committee. 

II. 
Consent Calendar

· Approval of the Agenda

· Approval of September 10, 2008 Meeting Notes

Members discussed the consent calendar and decided to consider the September 10, 2008 meeting notes separately.
ACTION: MSU (Pilati) to approve the consent calendar with the removal of the September 10, 2008 meeting notes. 
Members reviewed the September 10, 2008 meeting notes and provided edits.

ACTION: MSU (Pilati) to approve the September 10, 2008 meeting notes with the proposed changes. 
III
Reports from Senate Chairs (to include budget impacts)

Mark Wade Lieu, President, Academic Senate CCC

Lieu reported on the CCC’s recent Fall Plenary Session, the theme of which was “Celebrating Participatory Governance: Twenty Years After AB 1725”. At the Fall Plenary Session, a new counseling paper was adopted, which outlines standards that are expected for counseling programs. Lieu spoke about the new definitions for the AS and AA degrees. 
He noted that the current Basic Skills Initiative (BSI) grant year is coming to an end and the final grant report is being drafted. The new BSI grantee received a one-year grant with the possibility of up to five-years of funding; however, many facets of the current grant will continue. There are future plans for the development of a permanent BSI infrastructure, the function of which will be to support the faculty working on basic skills. Yee-Melichar commended Lieu on the great work being done with BSI and specifically mentioned a presentation made at the CSU conference on remediation. The team representing CCC was knowledgeable about issues of remediation and presented great information to help move the discussion about remediation and basic skills forward.  

Lieu announced that Senator Jack Scott will be the new CCC Chancellor beginning in January and indicated that Scott has been highly involved in bringing himself up to speed.  Lieu then reported on the California Forward project, which seeks to reform the State budget and governance system and noted that the CCC system is a test case for this project.

Lieu spoke about the state of the CCC’s budget and noted that the Governor’s original cut to the CCCs was $322 million. The CCC System’s message to the legislators and other key officials has been that the best way to get people back to work and move the State forward is with education and the CCCs. This consistent message has had some effect, as the latest budget cut proposal was reduced to $95 million.
Mary Croughan, Chair, Academic Senate UC

Croughan spoke about the Eligibility Reform Proposal (ERP). The UC Regents will vote on the ERP in early February 2009. Croughan will be in Sacramento the week after the ICAS meeting to present the ERP to legislators and legislative staff. The ERP will encourage additional applicants and increase access to UC. The ERP will lead to a broader, more diverse pool of applicants and rural students will become more visible for comprehensive review. 
Croughan reported that the UC Senate is still working on finding representatives for the C-ID project. Pilati noted that the representatives do not necessarily have to be Senate members; rather, the candidates just have to be nominated by the Senate to participate on the C-ID project. 

Accountability framework was discussed by Croughan, who noted that UC President Mark Yudof has a great deal of prior experience with accountability and recently released a draft Accountability Report for UC. She also shared that a legislator has attempted to modify the State’s constitution to change the makeup of the UC’s retirement board, and that same legislator is trying to establish accountability standards for the UC; the Governor, however, did not sign this bill for reform. 

The UC has 10,000 students over-enrolled, which represents about $10 million dollars that the UC does not receive from the State. 

Another major initiative for the UC’s President and Provost is the creation of an Enrollment Team, a direct result of budget cuts and over enrollment. The budget cuts could lead to reductions in UC staff and faculty salaries, as well as the UC’s growth plan. Croughan spoke about private student loans, particularly those issued by Citicorp, which cut off their private student loan programs approximately six weeks ago. This will affect professional graduate and post-doctoral students who get funding through the Citicorp program. 

Croughan then updated ICAS members on the restructuring efforts taking place at the UC Office of the President (UCOP), and a discussion was held about state mandated reports and an attempt to decrease reporting requirements at the UC. 

John Tarjan, Chair, Academic Senate CSU

Chair Tarjan began his report by discussing the CSU’s Plenary Session in November, and informed members about three resolutions that were passed. One resolution was in support of system-wide impaction, the other called for instructive engagement in collective budget bargaining; and the last one addressed transfer.
He noted that the CSU leadership met with the CCC leadership on LDTP. Ideas were drafted and principles were laid out at the meeting, which will be further discussed on a later item on the agenda. 
Chair Tarjan reported that he recently attended the CCC’s Fall Plenary Session and also attended a transfer breakout by Pilati. Chair Tarjan appreciated this interaction and the invitation to attend the CCC’s Fall Plenary Session. 

Chair Tarjan then updated ICAS members on the following topics:
· International Baccalaureate
· The Transforming Course Design project for general mathematics and chemistry courses;
· The push for online degree programs and copyright matters; 
· System-wide information security policy to protect faculty, staff and students;
· The Academic Senate CSU’s CTE Small Task Force, formed to monitor developments regarding legislation relating to CTE and other, similar legislation.
Chair Tarjan reported on the CSU’s budget condition. The CSU is working with a new budget specialist and is developing a list of student stories detailing the effects of the budget cuts. A report submitted to legislators detailed the impact of the budget cuts, and Chair Tarjan noted that often times stories can be more powerful than just numbers. The CSU’s Senate has been asked to plan for a 7% budget decrease, and the CSU System budget revision is currently down 3% in the proposed budget from the May revision. The CSU will have to address issues of enrollment management. Chair Tarjan then spoke about the largest consequences of system-wide impaction. No second degree admissions will be permitted with the exception of engineering and nursing; however, campus discretion will be permitted in order for campuses to meet enrollment standards. 
Chair Tarjan then asked each segment to provide an overview of the structure and operations of their Academic Senate. Lieu began with an overview of the CCC’s Academic Senate. All CCC faculty members (full and part time) are members of the CCC’s statewide senate. There are over 72 CCC districts, 110 local senates, 133 locally elected delegates, and two faculty representatives on the Board of Governors. Each spring and fall the delegates come together to vote on resolutions, which establish statewide positions. The CCC state senate is empowered by regulation to speak on behalf of all the local senates.
Croughan described the UC Academic Senate structure. She reported that some aspects of the UC Senate are similar to those of the CCC’s Senate. The UC has 10 campuses, and each campus has a divisional Senate; all tenure and tenure-track faculty members are Senate members, along with in residence faculty, clinical faculty, and lectures with security of employment. The UC’s Academic Council is the executive body of the Senate and Council Members are comprised of the ten Senate division Chairs and the Chairs of specific system-wide committees. There is shared governance between the Board of Regents, the President, and the Academic Senate. The Vice Chair and Chair of the UC Academic Senate sit on the Regents as faculty representatives but do not vote. The Vice Chair and Chair of the Senate also meet with the UC President and Provost at least monthly. The Academic Senate has authority over admissions, curriculum, and graduation, and advises on all other matters.
Tarjan concluded the Academic Senate overview discussion by describing the CSU’s Academic Senate. There are 54 members of the CSU’s senate. Every Senator gets 25% of their teaching load bought out from the Senate’s budget. The Senate office has three staff members. Five plenary sessions are held during the year before the Board of Trustees meetings. The Senate has four interim committees and local campuses have their own Senate structure. The CSU Academic Senate does not meet with the Chancellor on a regular basis and the CSU frequently communicates through resolutions. 
IV.
IGETC Standards Archival Information and Link Update

Adams noted that after the IGETC Standards were approved by all three segments a website was created. Butte College received a grant to maintain this website. Adams asked ICAS members if they would like an external source maintaining these documents, and spoke about issues related to funding. Adams proposed having the IGETC subgroup information posted on the ICAS website, which is maintained by the CCC. ICAS members had the following responses:

· Since the ICAS website was created to act as an historical archive, it would be beneficial to have all of these documents in one place on the ICAS website.
· Having the IGETC documents on the ICAS website could strengthen policies.

ACTION: MSU (Buckley) to maintain the IGETC Subcommittee Review website on the ICAS website. 

VII.
Planning for ICAS Legislative Day – April 2 (Addendum: date changed to April 
13th)
ICAS members discussed planning for the April 2, 2009 Legislative Day in Sacramento. Members agreed to come to Sacramento on April 1, 2009, to gather for a pre-legislative day instructive dinner. Tarjan reviewed the format of the 2008 dinner and legislative day. Members expressed that last year’s format seemed to work very well. Patton reminded members that the legislators liked that all three segments were together last year. CCC Senate staff will help the CSU plan and organize the 2009 Legislative Day. Adams encouraged members to think about who would be beneficial to invite, and asked members to make a list and send it to CCC Senate staff, who will then merge the lists of recommended attendees and forward to the segment chairs. 
The following possible invitees were identified by members:
· Senator Carol Lieu

· Assembly Member Anthony Portantino
· Assembly Member Ira Ruskin
· Senator Leland Yee
· Chairs of the Higher Education Committees
· Representatives from the Secretary of Education Office

· Assistant Secretary for Higher Education Vincent Stewart
· Lieutenant Governor John Garamendi

· Paul Steenhausen from the Legislative Analyst’s Office

Chair Tarjan recommended possibly inviting Senator Mark Wyland and Senator Mark DeSaulnier, and encouraged ICAS members to contact their system offices for other recommendations.  
VIII.    Transfer updates, including an update on the C-ID Project and LDTP 
Pilati updated ICAS members on the recent C-ID Advisory Committee meeting. The Advisory Committee is still determining what disciplines will gather at the next Faculty Discipline Review Group (FDRG) meeting, but history and speech communication are possibilities. Pilati spoke about the purpose of the descriptors and how they will help Articulation Officers. It was noted that the more input that is received on the descriptors, the more valuable the descriptors will be. The descriptors would also help the CCCs know what is not currently being included in courses and what prevents those courses from being articulated. The process of external validation was discussed. As the processes are develop, ICAS will continued to be updated. 
Members then moved to discussing LDTP. The CSU and CCC assembled a small group together to discuss impediments to the implementation of LDTP. The resistance from the CCC regarding LDTP was discussed. A primary issue that CCC Articulation Officers were concerned about was individual disciplines and colleges possibly eliminating previous college-to-college articulation agreements in favor of LDTP. The CSU was responsive to this concern and sent a letter to the CCCs expressing that the CSU’s intention was not to suppress local college-to-college articulation. CCC Articulation Officers responded, saying that they would like the CSU to stop individual disciplines from eliminating local articulation in favor of LDTP, which has put the CCC’s Academic Senate in an awkward position, particularly because the CCC Senate respects the faculty authority to determine requirements for the degree. A discussion was held about the CSU and CCCs in San Diego and their current practices. Chair Tarjan stated that it could be beneficial to have UC partners be observers and Croughan responded by saying that UC will try to help. 
IX.
ICAS Transfer White Paper Writing Group

Pilati informed members that the group met and a document is in progress, which will address the complexity of transfer. There is a need for the group to reconvene, and Chair Tarjan proposed that ICAS members consider creating two documents- a white paper and a “talking points” document. This item will be on the next ICAS agenda. 
X.
Master Plan Activities Update

Lieu reported on a recent Master Plan luncheon he attended hosted by Assembly Member Anthony Portantino. At the luncheon, Lieu and Croughan asked for consistent funding for higher education. The discussion then moved to the topic of the Vasconcellos Project, which Buckley has been monitoring. Buckley will email members with his comments regarding the project and the “kick off” meeting that took place in November. The Vasconcellos Project will be included on the agenda for the next ICAS meeting for further discussion. It was noted that Todd Greenspan from the UC Academic Senate will attend the next ICAS meeting. It was suggested that each segment try to have a Master Plan expert attend an ICAS meeting.
XI.
Rescinding a 2004 Federal Rule for Academic Travel to Cuba

After a short discussion, ICAS members decided to wait for information from the new Obama administration. 
XII.
ACHIEVE Meeting in Washington, D.C.:  Report and next steps in support of      

            California higher education interested in alignment, expectations, and goals

UC representatives Sue Wilbur and Harold Levine, and CCC representative Lieu attended the ACHIEVE Project meeting. Wilbur commented that the ACHIEVE Project is a nonprofit organization founded in 1996. The goal of the organization is to help states raise academic standards in order to provide high school students with more options. Currently, 32 states are participating in the ACHIEVE network. In January 2008, California’s Education Roundtable endorsed the state’s participation and a letter was signed indicating this support. 
The California “kick off” meeting was held on October 23-24, 2008 in Washington Levine provided members with background information, noting that one of ACHIEVE’s goals is to align graduation requirements with what is expected from first year college students. The cost for the segments to participate in this project is minimal. Prior to the meeting in Washington D.C., ACHIEVE assessed the California Standards next to their own, and California’s Standards proved strong; however, the main issue is that students often time do not have access to the courses that reach these high standards. After a lengthy discussion, it was noted that the overall message taken away from the ACHIEVE meeting in Washington D.C. is that California is doing well in regards to educational standards. 
The next California ACHIEVE meeting is scheduled for December 12, 2008. The use of the ICAS Competency Statements with the ACHIEVE Project was discussed. It was suggested that the California Standards are an aspiration because students are not actually required to meet the standards, which causes a large achievement gap. Members discussed the CSU’s Early Assessment Program (EAP) and the ACHIEVE project. Jacobs expressed philosophical concerns with the foundation of the project, and noted that the ICAS Competency Statements need to be central with this project. Lieu agreed that the ICAS Competency Statements need to be a main part of the ACHIEVE discussions. The ACHIEVE Project will be placed on ICAS agendas as a standing item, and ICAS members will continue to monitor this issue. 
XIII.
Future ICAS Meetings

The February 26, 2009 ICAS meeting was discussed. Members proposed that the following items be included on the agenda:

· ICAS Bylaws and brochure
· April 2, 2009, Legislative Day (Addendum: date changed to April 13th)
· C-ID and LDTP

· ICAS Transfer White Paper Group 

· Master Plan Discussion
· Achieve Project

It was noted that the IGETC Standards Review Committee should be formed by the next ICAS meeting. The committee will consist of three ICAS members, an Articulation Officer, and system representatives. 
XIV.
New Business

A discussion was held regarding inviting students to ICAS meetings. Adams noted that students could be invited as a guest and perhaps they could create a student version of ICAS. Members also spoke about possibly inviting students to attend the ICAS Legislative Day in April. Chair Tarjan suggested that the three segment chairs discuss this matter further and make a decision in regards to extending an invitation. 
XV.
Adjournment

           The meeting was adjourned at 2:30 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted by:

Katey Lewis, ASCCC Program Specialist 
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